
 1

IT WILL NEVER BE URGENT TO PRAY                                          JOHN 15:1-8 

 

The kindergarten Sunday School class was learning about how God cares for us 
in times of trouble.  The teacher asked the class to draw pictures of things that 
made them afraid.  After they’d finished drawing, each child explained to the 
others what he or she had drawn.  Five year old Scott had created in vivid crayon 
a looming funnel cloud, a car and a man. He described how the man couldn’t get 
his car started and how the tornado was bearing down on him.  His teacher said, 
“That man really needs to pray, doesn’t he?”  “No,” Scott disagreed.  “He really 
needs to RUN!”   
 
There’s a time to pray and a time to run!  But here’s the trouble with you and me.  
We spend most of our time running and precious little time praying!  Bill Hybels, a 
well-known pastor and author, writes, “Prayer is an unnatural activity.  From birth 
we are learning to be self-reliant and achieve self-sufficiency.  Prayer flies in the 
face of these deep seated values.  It is an indictment of independent living.  To 
people in the fast lane, determined to make it on their own, prayer is an 
embarrassing interruption.”   
 
The important is seldom urgent; the urgent is seldom important.  Urgent stuff 
comes at you every day demanding your time and energy.  But when you take a 
moment to reflect, you realize most of those urgent demands have very little long 
term importance.  Important tasks, ironically, end up being neglected because 
they don’t seem urgent.  This whole business of the important not being urgent 
and the urgent not being important shows up most vividly in our spiritual lives.  
It’s never urgent to start following Jesus, but it’s important.  It’s never urgent to 
share who Jesus is and what He’s done with others, but it’s important.  It’s never 
urgent to meet the needs of a poor person; it’s just important.  Two weeks ago, 
we observed that it’s never urgent to know or obey God’s Word, but few doubt its 
importance.  Last Sunday, we thought about the fact that it’s never urgent to 
serve the Lord. Surely, it’s important, but when was the last time you woke up, 
jumped out of bed and said, “I just must go and serve the Lord right now!”   
 
By the same token, I suggest to you that it will never be urgent for you to pray.  
OK, yes, there are times when some disaster is looming on the horizon of your 
life – a frightening medical report, a terrible fight with a family member, a big test 
at school - and perhaps then it’s urgent to pray.  Granted. But, most of the time 
when our lives are just going along normally, prayer isn’t urgent.  Why don’t we 
pray more?  The most familiar excuse for prayerlessness is the sheer busyness 
of our lives.  It’s easy to conclude that you’re just too busy to pray, but the logic of 
that assumption breaks down pretty quickly.  Prayer is the key to experiencing 
God in your life consistently – something none of us can afford to live without.  
The urgent demands upon your life should drive you to God all the more not push 
you away from Him.  We’re all busy people!  Are you really too busy to pray?  I 
suggest that the opposite is true.  You’re too busy not to pray!  Your busyness 
should drive you to God which will, by necessity, drive you to pray. 
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Why talk about prayer today?  We’re in the midst of a month long study of our 
new mission and vision statements in all of our Sunday morning Bible classes.  
Those classes were thinking and discussing today what it means to become 
more like Jesus in our attitudes and actions.  Part of our vision statement says 
that we envision a church that promotes high and clear membership 
expectations, generally, and one of those expectations is that prayer, specifically, 
will be a high priority.  Is prayer a high priority in your life, member of Karl Road 
Baptist Church?  Is prayer a high priority in the life of our church?  That’s hard to 
evaluate, but here’s what I do know beyond a shadow of any doubt.  Until and 
unless we make prayer a higher priority as a congregation than it is today, we 
don’t have a prayer (pun intended) of ever achieving this mission.  Or to put it 
positively, when prayer becomes a higher priority in our church’s life, then we will 
accomplish God’s vision for our church.   
 
Next Sunday we’re going to have a prayer-focused worship service.  What does 
that mean?  It means I will not be giving a message.  It means there will be less 
music than on a regular Sunday.  It means that we’re going to pray in a variety of 
ways that God helps us fulfill these mission and vision statements.  This is not a 
Sunday you should take off.  This is not a Sunday when you should say, “That 
kind of service just doesn’t meet my needs.  I’ll stay home.”  Worship was never 
about meeting your needs, so get over yourself and come anyway!  Here’s 
something else.  The devil is going to put obstacles of different kinds in front of 
many of us to discourage us from participating in this special service of prayer.  
Sudden illness.  Unexpected visits from people out of town.  Requests for help at 
10:00 Sunday morning.  Car problems.  Crazy stuff.  Why?  It’s sometimes called 
spiritual warfare.  About the only time the devil gets afraid or nervous is when 
God’s people pray.  He’s going to throw some obstacles your way.  You’ll see.  
So, I’m simply urging you, as your pastor, to resolve today deep in your heart and 
mind that unless you’re deathly ill or dead, you’ll be here!  It’s never urgent to 
pray. Let’s consider something Jesus said (John 15:1-8).   
 

A BUSY LIFE DEMANDS GOD’S PRESENCE. 

The whole imagery there of a vine and its branches suggests prayer.  It’s pretty 
explicit when Jesus says, “But if you remain in me and my words remain in you, 
you may ask for anything you want, and it will be granted!”  (John 15:7 NLT)  
That’s prayer!  The vine is a symbol of Jesus and the branches of the vine 
represent followers of Jesus – you and me, in other words.  The vine provides life 
to all the branches – all the water, nutrients and chemicals necessary for life to 
be sustained.  Jesus (the vine) provides life to His followers (the branches).  
Jesus is talking about God’s presence in your life.  When you invite Jesus to be 
your Savior and Lord, He begins to live in your spirit.  Before that you were just a 
dead stick – to press the analogy.  Understand the implication.  If you’ve never 
done that – surrendered your life to Jesus – you’re like a dead stick in God’s 
eyes, spiritually speaking.  But when you get attached to Jesus (the vine), you 
start to live because His life now flows through you.   
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How do you get close to God or how does God get close to you?  Prayer.  The 
most intimate communion you will ever have with God will be some kind of 
expression of prayer.  When you have a casual relationship with someone, you 
don’t fret too much about getting together and talking with him or her.  But when 
you seek an intimate, close, meaningful relationship with a person, there must be 
some regular, soul-searching and substantial conversations that take place. It’s 
easy just to settle for a causal relationship with God when He seeks something 
far more meaningful.  God wants to reveal more of Himself to you which will only 
mean more life for you.  But the busy demands of life have a way of sucking the 
life right out of you.  You can often feel overwhelmed, beaten down, pushed 
around, defeated and depressed.  That’s precisely why the busier you are, the 
more you must pray.  If not, you’ll get sucked dry and always live with your 
spiritual and emotional tank running on empty.  Being aware of God’s presence 
through regular times of prayer gives God the opportunity to pour new life into 
you. What happens then?  You get wonderful stuff like guidance, peace, 
confidence, relief, a sense of safety and security flooding into your soul.  That 
comes right along with God’s presence. 

Let me mention a few ongoing benefits of increasing your awareness of God’s 
presence.  First, there’s divine companionship in all of life.  Sadly, even the most 
wonderful spouse in all the world can die.  Even the best of friends can move 
away or fade out of your life.  God never dies, never leaves, never moves away 
and never fades out of your life.  Your family and friends don’t always understand 
what’s going on inside of you or the circumstances that you’re facing.  God 
always understands and His compassion is inexhaustible.  Did you know God 
never gets tired of you?  I get tired of myself, but God never does!  Other human 
beings aren’t always available when you need them.  God is always available. 

Brother Lawrence, a cook in a 17th century French monastery, wrote a wonderful 
little book entitled Practicing the Presence of God.  He shares how as a monk 
who washed dishes and served food to the other monks, he would commune 
with God all day long.  He found God’s presence rich and meaningful while 
performing those menial tasks day after day.  What’s the point?  God is near you 
at all times and wants to enjoy a meaningful relationship with you through His 
Son, Jesus.  Even when we ignore God, He never ignores us. 

Supernatural confidence for living life is another benefit of increasing your 
awareness of God’s presence.  Just think of it today!  The One living inside of 
you is the Creator and Sustainer of the whole universe. He can give you the 
power to face anything that comes your way:  every problem, every person, 
every obstacle life puts in your pathway.  God’s presence gives you the ability to 
run the race of life with new confidence – not in yourself, to be sure, but rather in 
the One who lives in you and empowers you. 

Let me mention a third benefit of God’s presence.  There’s an increased 
compassion for others in life.  Why’s that?  People matter to God.  What matters 
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to God matters to those who love God and have a growing relationship with God.  
The more you experience the presence of God in your life, the more Jesus’ 
compassion and concern for others begins to rub off on you.  That’s one way 
God builds His Kingdom here on earth – by instilling in you and me His 
compassion for other people.   

Some years ago now Mercedes Benz put out a TV commercial that shows a car 
colliding with a cement wall during a safety test.  Someone then asks the 
company spokesman whey they don’t enforce their patent on the Mercedes 
Benz’s energy absorbing car body.  It was a design evidently copied by other car 
companies because of its success in protecting passengers in collisions.  The 
spokesman answered, “Because some things in life are too important not to 
share.”  The message of Jesus is too important not to share.  The love of God is 
too important not to share.  When God is present and active in your life, you 
develop a Jesus-filled compassion for His greatest creation – people.  A busy life 
demands the presence of God.  But, also,… 

A BUSY LIFE DEMANDS GOD’S POWER. 

The vine provides life to the branches. It does something else, too. It enables the 
branches to produce fruit.  When there’s a good connection between the vine 
and the branches, luscious, plumb, beautiful grapes are the inevitable result.  
Because of the vine, the branches receive an ability or power:  they produce fruit.  
Here’s the point of the analogy.  Jesus (the vine) enables the branches (you and 
me) to produce spiritual fruit.  When there’s a good connection between you and 
Jesus, your life will be fruitful.  Spiritually speaking, when you’re fruitful, you have 
power.  When you’re vitally connected to Jesus, you get spiritual ability that you 
could never produce on your own.  

How does God define spiritual fruit or spiritual power?  The most concise 
definition we have in the Bible puts it this way, “But the Holy Spirit produces this 
kind of fruit in our lives: love, joy, peace, patience, kindness, goodness, 
faithfulness, gentleness, and self-control. There is no law against these things!”  
(Gal 5:22-23 NLT)  I don’t think that’s supposed to be exhaustive list, but it does 
give you a grasp of how God understands fruitfulness.  Basically, spiritual 
fruitfulness, spiritual ability and spiritual power is about the formation of godly 
character.   Spiritual fruitfulness -  or spiritual power - is the demonstration and 
development of Christ-like character.  It has everything to do with treating 
everyone with increasing dignity and respect – starting with your own family.  It 
has to do with running your business more honestly, working your job more 
faithfully, and becoming more and more a person of integrity.  It involves healthy 
self-discipline like what you allow yourself to watch on TV or at the movie theater, 
what Internet sites you access, what video games you entertain yourself with and 
what you read. 
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There’s other ways to be spiritually fruitful.  Spiritual power is demonstrated in 
how you use your Bible.  It’s more than just knowing Bible facts, but also involves 
knowing how to take and apply God’s Word to your everyday decisions and 
issues.  That’s wisdom.  It’s knowing how to lead someone to put his or her trust 
in Jesus or knowing how to treat someone who is really struggling in his or her 
life with compassion.  It’s also the ability to face all those inevitable ups and owns 
in life with faith, courage and hope.  You don’t curse God when trouble comes.  
You don’t allow anxiety or despair to control you.  You reject self-pity.   

Then again, spiritual fruitfulness involves knowing how God has gifted you and 
taking personal responsibility to use those abilities in some way to help build up 
God’s Kingdom here on earth. I’ve been in pastoral ministry for over 30 years 
now. I have yet to meet a spiritually fruitful Christian – a follower of Jesus that 
possesses any spiritual power – who is not vitally connected to a local church 
and using her or her spiritual gifts to touch other people’s lives.  If you have a 
take it or leave it attitude towards the local church, you will not be spiritually 
fruitful.  Your spiritual life lacks power.  In other words, your life doesn’t affect 
anyone else’s life in any eternal way.   

What does all of that have to do with prayer?  Spiritual fruitfulness – or spiritual 
power – is never self-produced.  What did Jesus say again?  “‘Live in me. Make 
your home in me just as I do in you. In the same way that a branch can't bear 
grapes by itself but only by being joined to the vine, you can't bear fruit unless 
you are joined with me.’”  (John 15:4 MSG)  Power is one result of God’s 
presence in your life.  That power is the direct result of prayer – a growing, 
expanding, faithful, persistent, maturing, developing prayer life.  If by your 
lifestyle you’re really saying, “I can handle life on my own,” how can you possibly 
receive God’s power?  If you want to experience God’s presence and power on a 
daily basis, you will pray.  Isn’t that what Jesus promised?  “‘I am the Vine, you 
are the branches. When you're joined with me and I with you, the relation 
intimate and organic, the harvest is sure to be abundant.’”  (John 15:5 MSG) 

I love the old saying, “When we work, we work.  When we pray, God works.”  
Prayer is the key to unlocking God’s power in your life.  I’m too busy not to pray.  
You’re too busy not to pray.  How many of you today need God’s power in your 
home, your relationships, at your job, in your school, in the church?  Why on 
earth would any of us want to deny ourselves that kind of ability, that kind of 
power, that kind of provision under the excuse that we’re just too busy for it? 
Prayerlessness equals powerlessness.  Where the presence of God isn’t 
maintained, the power of God is cut off.  You make yourself useless to God in 
this world.  Isn’t that what Jesus is getting at when He says, “‘…Separated, you 
can't produce a thing. Anyone who separates from me is deadwood, gathered up 
and thrown on the bonfire.’”  (John 15:5-6 MSG) 

Does it really matter to God all that much if you produce spiritual fruit or have 
spiritual power?  Again, look at what Jesus says, “‘When you produce much fruit, 
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you are my true disciples. This brings great glory to my Father.’”  (John 15:8 
NLT)  That makes me think of the first phrase of our mission statement:  “We 
seek to glorify God….”  Fruitfulness is the demonstration of God’s presence and 
God’s power in your personal life and in this church’s life.  Of course, God cares 
about it!  This is God’s bottom line!  This is what He wants for us and in us – both 
as individual believers as well as a congregation of His people.  When you’re 
fruitful, this church is fruitful.  That’s what brings glory to God.  And to be fruitful – 
to manifest God’s power personally and as a church – requires prayer.  It will 
never be urgent to pray.  But can you think of anything more important? 

One of the great untold stories of the late 20th century was the part prayer and 
praying Christians played in the fall of the Soviet Union and the other Communist 
regimes in Eastern Europe.  Here’s one example.  In the 1980s, a pastor named 
Laszlo Tokes took over a small church to minister to his fellow Hungarians, an 
oppressed minority living inside the borders of Romania.  The pastor before him 
had openly supported the communist Romanian government, even wearing a red 
star on his clerical robes.  But Tokes spoke out against injustice and protested 
government actions.  Soon the little sanctuary began filling each Sunday, 
bringing together worshipers and dissidents of both Romanian and Hungarian 
descent.  Membership grew from forty to 5,000.   

Laszlo Tokes attracted the attention of the Romanian police as well.  They 
threatened him with violence often and one evening the police were dispatched 
to evict him from his home.  Word spread quickly and hundreds of Christians – 
Baptists, Orthodox, Reformed and Catholic alike – poured out of their homes to 
surround Tokes’ house as a wall of protection.  They stood their day and night, 
singing hymns and holding candles.  A few days later, the police broke through 
the protestors and seized Tokes.  Rather than just dispersing, the protestors 
decided to march downtown to the police station.  More people joined in along 
the way.  Eventually the crowd in the town square swelled to 200,000 – nearly 
the entire population of that area.  The Romanian army sent in troops.  They fired 
on the crowd and killed a hundred people and wounded many more.  Still the 
people held their ground and refused to disperse. 

Another local pastor stood to address the protestors.  He began with three words, 
“Let us pray.”  In one spontaneous motion that giant mass of farmers, teachers, 
students, doctors and ordinary working people fell to their knees and recited the 
Lord’s Prayer – a corporate act of civil disobedience.  Within a few days, the 
protest had spread to the capital city of Bucharest and a short time later the 
government that had ruled Romania with an iron fist toppled to the ground. 

There is untold power in prayer. There is power there that touches every aspect 
of life.  So you think you’re too busy to pray?  Think again!  The fact is that you’re 
too busy not to pray.  A busy life demands the presence of God.  A busy life 
demands the power of God.  “When we work, we work.  When we pray, God 
works.”   


